STATE BOARD OF PLUMBING

BUSINESS MEETING

MINUTES

Date:

March 21, 2013
Time:

10:30 a.m.

Location:
500 North Calvert Street  


Room 302



Baltimore, Maryland  21202

Members Present:

Michael Kastner, Chair
Jon Garner 

Joseph Radtka

Russell Wiebking
Members Absent:         

Keith Horton  
DLLR Officials & Staff Present:  

John Papavasiliou, Executive Director

Brenda Clark, Administrative Officer

Sloane Fried Kinstler, Assistant Attorney General

Others Present:




Diane Kastner, MD PHCC



Jim Berndt, MD PHCC


Jeff Guido, Md Pipes Trade


Ron Lord, IAPMO


Vernon Gauss, Member of the public


Ron Stiegler, MPHCC


Jonathan Sargent, Joyce Agency

CALL TO ORDER
Chair, Michael Kastner, called the Business Meeting of the State Board of Plumbing to Order at 10:30 a.m. 
APPROVAL OF THE PROPOSED AGENDA

Upon Mr. Garner’s Motion, and Mr. Radtka’s second, the Board unanimously voted to approve the proposed agenda. 

EXECUTIVE SESSION

Upon Mr. Radtka’s Motion, and Mr. Garner’s second, the Board unanimously voted to enter into 

Executive Session at 10:31 a.m. in the 3rd Floor Conference Room, 500 North Calvert Street, Baltimore, Maryland 21202, in order to consult with Counsel regarding license applications.  Upon completion of this session, the Board convened to the public meeting at 10:45.
APPROVAL OF MINUTES
The members reviewed the minutes of the Business Meeting held February 21, 2013. Upon Mr. Radtka’s Motion, and Mr. Garner’s second, the Board unanimously voted to approve the minutes with amendments.

APPROVAL OF FINDINGS OF EXECUTIVE SESSION

Upon Mr. Garner’s Motion and Mr. Wiebking’s second, the Board unanimously voted to approve the findings of the Executive Session as written.
COMPLAINT COMMITTEE REPORT
Mr. Radtka presented the following report on behalf of the Complaint Committee:
PLUM 130020 OIS
PLUM 130024 OIS
PLUM 130036 Pre-Charge
Upon Mr. Garner’s Motion, and Mr. Wiebking’s second, the Board unanimously voted to approve the Complaint Committee report. 

REVIEW OF EXAMINATION STATISTICS AND LICENSE TOTALS
PSI Exams submitted the following statistical summaries for the month of February 2013: 

             Plumber

      Candidates            Passed
Failed
     
Pass %





          Tested

	Journey Natural Gas Fitter
	       1
	        0
	      1
	      0

	Journey Plumber/Gas Fitter
	     42
	        19
	    23
	   45%

	Master Natural Gas Fitter
	       2
	        2
	      0
	   100%

	Master Plumber/Gas Fitter
	       9
	        4
	      5
	   44%

	                              TOTAL
	     54
	       25
	    29
	   46%


There are currently 13,306 active licensees.
OLD BUSINESS:

A.  Review of Master Natural Gasfitter License Qualification Pursuant to Business Occupations and Professions Article, Annotated Code of Maryland, § 12-302(h)

Mr. Ronald Stiegler, Legislative Chairman, Maryland Plumbing, Heating, and Cooling Contractors Association (MPHCC), addressed the Board to discuss the intent of Business Occupations and Professions Article. Annotated Code of Maryland, § 12-302(h) as it pertains to the Board’s authority to consider applications for a master natural gas fitter license.  Mr. Stiegler stated that it was the intent of the Legislature that, by enacting the specific language of subsection (h)(1), to limit the Board’s authority to consider an application for a master natural gas fitter license for an individual licensed by a local subdivision to provide such services on pursuant to a program in existence prior to July 1, 1999 and who applies on or before October 1, 2002 pursuant to subsection (h)(2).  Similarly, under subsection (h)(2), the Legislature further intended to limit the Board’s authority to consider an application for a master natural gas fitter license as of  October 1, 2002, to individuals who had been providing natural gas services and applied to sit for a State master natural gas fitter license examination.  
Mr. Stiegler expressed to the Board that the Legislative intent of the inclusion of these provisions in the law was to restrict the Board’s authority to issue a master natural gas fitter license after October 1, 2002 to an individual who qualifies under Business Occupations and Professions Article, Annotated Code of Maryland, § 12-302(h)(3), for which only a holder of a master or master restricted hydronic heating license issued by the State Board of Heating, Ventilation, Air-conditioning and Refrigeration Contractors is eligible.

The Board has allowed applicants that meet the criteria set forth in the law, to continue to sit for the examination.  However, recognizing Mr. Stiegler’s knowledge of the legislative history of this provision, the Board recognizes the Maryland Legislature’s intent to restrict its master gas fitter licensing authority to certain individuals. 
Under the Board’s discussion, Motion made by Mr. Radtka, seconded by Mr. Garner and unanimously carried by the Board, that in compliance with Business Occupations and Professions Article, Annotated Code of Maryland, § 12-302(h), the Board is no longer authorized to issue an original master gas fitter’s license unless the applicant meets the qualifications set forth in subsection (h)(3).  During the Board’s discussion, it was noted that any Board action at this time may have an unforeseen impact on certain individual, especially those who work exclusively in areas of the Eastern Shore.  Mr. Papavasiliou offered to research the Board’s continued practice of allowing examination per criteria set forth in (h)(2) and report back at a later date.
B.  Discussion regarding Green Plumbing
Ron Lord, of International Association of Plumbing and Mechanical Officials (IAPMO), reviewed with the Board the Green Plumbing/ Mechanical Code Supplement.  Upon discussion, Mr. Kastner informed Mr. Lord that the Board’s Code Committee will review the materials provided.  The Board thanked Mr. Lord for providing the materials for review.
C.  Legislative updates

Mr. Papavasiliou updated the Board on SB 77, pertaining to Continued Professional Competency.  He explained that there was a lot of feedback and questions relating to access to affordable training, geographic concerns and the implementation and maintenance of the program.  The Senate passed the Bill 35 to 9 in favor of adopting the new program.
NEW BUSINESS
A.  Review of Training Courses
Mr. Kastner discussed with the Board various training opportunities consistent with the focus of SB77.  He reviewed training courses that are available from Goulds Water Technology, Maryland Plumbing & Mechanical Inspector’s Association and Green Plumbers online courses.  The Board will continue to provide public outreach updates on the availability of training courses. 
B.  Meeting with the Board of Heating, Ventilation and Air Conditioning 
Mr. Kastner discussed with the Board the outcome of the meeting he attended with the State Board of Heating, Ventilation, Air Conditioning and Refrigeration (HVACR) Contractors.  He informed the Board that upon discussion with the HVACR Board, the HVACR Board inquired as to the future possibility of the Plumbing Board permitting certain HVACR licensees the authority to connect or disconnect gas piping under an HVACR license.  Mr. Kastner informed the Board that, except for the exception for master licensees and hydronic heating master restricted licensees in Business Occupations and Professions Article, Annotated Code of Maryland, § 12-301(i) as it pertains to the provision of propane and natural gas services, the Plumbing Board would not have authority to consider such a waiver.
CORRESPONDENCE

Inquiry regarding Teflon tape or pipe compound
The Board reviewed correspondence from an individual inquiring as to any Codes that prohibit the use of either Teflon tape or pipe compounds.  Upon the Board’s review, it was determined that there are no restrictions in the plumbing code but there are restrictions in the gas code.  The Board requested that Mrs. Clark refer the individual to the 2012 addition of the National Fuel Gas Code.
DIRECTOR’S REPORT

None. 
Chair’s Report 
Chairman discussed dual licensing with the Board.  He expressed his concern regarding individuals obtaining apprentice licenses for plumbing and HVAC concurrently, then applying for an examination to upgrade both licenses using the same work hours (experience) for both.  The Board felt it was an important issue and wish to revisit the process of flagging dual Apprentice and Journey level licensees to prevent duplication of hours during the application process.
Chairman asked Ms. Kinstler, Counsel for the Board, if there was language in the Clean Water Act that prohibited trade training, such as backflow training, to those individuals that are not in the plumbing field.  Ms. Kinstler reported that there was not language in the Clean Water Act reflecting that information.
Chairman discussed the possibility of getting the Board minutes posted on the website sooner than we have been, he expressed how important it is for the public.

COUNSEL’S REPORT
None.
ADJOURNMENT
Upon Mr. Radtka’s Motion and Mr. Garner’s second, the Board unanimously voted to adjourn the meeting at 12:50 a.m.
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